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Proud Organizer of the Annual Thunderbird Club Classic Car Show

Sponsor of the Felipe Cos Memorial Florida 300 Mile Rally
WINNER OF THE PRESTIGIOUS GOLDEN QUILL 2019 & ITC CHAPTER NEWSLETTER AWARD

founded 1998

INSIDE THIS EDITION 
· New Editor
· Dear Oscar, Advise Column (New)

65th Anniversary of the Ford Thunderbird
VALENTINE’S ISSUE

· Member Car Page (New) 
· DJ Elvis Top Ten Countdown (New)

“Baby It’s Cold
   Outside”

· Thunderbird Club Memberships
· Meetings are Back!
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ITC International
Thunderbird
Club Membership
ITC The International Thunderbird Club
The International Thunderbird Club (ITC) is 
open to all 1955 to 2005 Thunderbird owners 
and enthusiasts along with other T-Bird club 
organizations. Numerous ITC members, including 
me, belong to CTCI and VTCI.
ITC encourages all clubs to join the other clubs to 
help support the Thunderbird, share ideas, T-Birds, 
and technical advice. ITC has one of the largest 
Thunderbird Facebook pages in the world with over 
4,400 T-Bird Facebook members posting daily from 
around the world.
Numerous CTCI and VTCI chapters have joined 
ITC. Last year the ITC/VTCI chapter, Hoosier 
Vintage Thunderbird Club, hosted the ITC chapter. 
This year the convention will be hosted by ITC/
CTCI chapter Buffalo Thunderbird Club. ITC/
CTCI chapter Pitt Birds Thunderbird Club has 
stated that they are happy with the support ITC’s 
provides them. ITC/VTCI Water Wonderland 
Thunderbird Club from Michigan has stated they 
are also pleased with ITC’s support and never have 
received support from VTCI.
ITC is very proud of the number of clubs that have 
joined ITC.
Recently three new chapters have joined ITC La 
Louisiane Thunderbird Club, Louisiana; Classic 
Thunderbird Club of Central Ohio; and Central 
Alabama Thunderbird Club with a few more 
chapters being they have organized.
The benefit of becoming an ITC chapter is the 
additional exposure to the T-Bird world. Chapters 
have stated, grown as a result of their ITC 
relationship. ITC promotes its chapters by listing 
their major events in the ITC Script magazine and 
on the ITC website. ITC also promotes chapters 
events and members on ITC Facebook. ITC has 
Technical Advisors for all T-Birds, Marvin Hill, Hill 
Automotive, is one of the technical advisors for the 
1955-57 TBird. Steven Legal is Technical Advisor 
for the 20-05 Retro Birds.
ITC is sponsored by most of the Thunderbird 
vendors including Thunderbird Specialists for 
2002-05 Retro-birds.
There is no charge to become an ITC chapter. 
Three ITC members are required for approval with 
a total of six by the end of the year. If you are not 
satisfied with being an ITC chapter, you can simply 
request to end the chapter relationship.
As president of the International Thunderbird Club, 
I encourage some of your members to join ITC and 
become an ITC chapter.
Feel free to email or call me anytime if you have 
any questions.

Sincerely,

Gerard (Bart) Bartasavich
ITC President

Gerard (Bart) Bartasavich
President
International Thunderbird Club
P O Box 24041
Pepper Pike, OH  44124
(216) 375-2808
gebart@ameritech.net



Our meetings are held the Second Wednesday 
of each month at The Trattoria Pampered Chef
7347 Miami Lakes Dr. Miami Lakes FL 33014     
Our Host is Gabriel Nash.

CORNEReditor’s REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING
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Greetings Club Members
Greetings Classic Thunderbird Club Members,

6 years ago, with the passing of our Club founder Felipe Cos I assumed his 
position as Editor of our club Newsletter, The Thunderbird News. Felipe had 
created not just a news “letter” but a Magazine featuring Club news, stories 
provided by members, and all things “Thunderbird” could find. I was not sure 
if I was up to the task of producing a nationally acclaimed 
club newsletter worthy of the effort Felipe put into it, but I 
had to give it a try. I have loved the Early Birds since I was 
a kid when my Grandpa, Herman, gave me a metal 1955 
“Thunderbird Blue” Thunderbird toy, swearing that he would 
own one someday. Grandma Gertrude had other plans…. 
So, years went by, 58 to be exact and owning a real 1955 
T-Bird in “Thunderbird Blue” came true, if not for him, for his grandson! But I 
digress.

It has been a challenge, and all the time a pleasure, to produce a Club 
Newsletter recognized repeatedly by the CTCI and the ITC Thunderbird Clubs 
for excellence. In 2016 I was most humbled by our first Golden Quill award for a 
Club Newsletter in our category. Hundreds of Classic Car Clubs compete for Old 
Car Weekly’s annual prize! We have won that award for 4 years running. Felipe 
must be smiling down as he Rallies around in his “Heavenly” # 99 Thunderbird!

Now the time has come for a new Editor to take command. I have and will 
continue to work with Ricardo Lara-Aguilar, who is anxious to continue Felipe’s 
tradition of excellence. So far, the transition is going smoothly, and this will be 
Ricardo’s first edition, just see for yourself how fantastic it is in the following 
pages! It is always good to see things from a different perspective and our Club 
Newsletter is no different. I once again will get to anticipate with excitement, the 
delivery of each issue of Thunderbird News. (it wasn’t that I was not excited the 
past 6 years, it’s that I always knew what was in it!, LOL).

Thunderbird News is now a bi-monthly, due to the restrictions brought about 
by the COVID 19 Pandemic. Each member receives a Digital copy, and our 
Club Website posts each issue as well. If you would like a Full Color Printed 
Copy, become a sponsor (there is a special Club Member rate). I love the “Old 
School” print editions. We continue to reach out to the Classic Thunderbird 
world of Parts and Services vendors. Sponsorship for 2021 is great and Oscar 
is collaborating with Ricardo to offer newly added Website presence and other 
advertising “perks” for them. Please remember to mention, when you support 
our Sponsors with purchases, that you saw their Ad in Thunderbird News.

So, I am not abandoning you! As we get closer to a move to Tampa, Arlene 
and I will still be active Club members, attending meetings and events, like the 
Felipe Cos Annual Rallye in March and Car Show in April.

Thank you for allowing me to represent you, the fabulous members of this great 
club.

The Classic Thunderbird Club of South Florida,

Ed Raabe.



THUNDERBIRD INFORMATION SUPER HIGHWAY:

2005 Thunderbird:	 _____________	www.fordautomobiles.com
Ford racing:	___________________	www.fordacing.com
Speedvision:	 __________________	www.speedvision.com
CTCI’s Home Page:	_____________	www.ctci.org
Daytona’s Turkey run:	___________	www.carshows.org
Metroplex EarlyBirds:	___________	www.geocities.com
Arizona Classic T-Bird Club:	 _____	classic-thunderbird.org
Santa Clara Valley T-Birds:	______	www.tbird.org/scvt
Sierra Nevada Classic T-Bird:	 ____	www.tbird.org/snctb
Connecticut Area Classic T-Bird:	__	www.tbirdsofconn.com
Chicagoland Thunderbirds:	_______	www.thunderbirds.org
Potomac Classic T-bird:	__________	www.hydratech.com
Old Cars	______________________	www. greatoldcars.com 
Classic T-Bird Club of Chicagoland	_ www.ctcc9.com

Our Club’s web page: www.TBirdFL.com

NUMBERS TO KEEP
The following are contact numbers and e-mail address 
you need to have on file:
Intl Thunderbird Club, Bart Bartasavich, ITC President
216-375-2808 gbart@ameritech.net
www.intl-thunderbirdclub.com
AACA South Florida Region. President, Ira Shapiro
www.aacasouthflorida.club
Auto Appraisal Network: John & Bret Layzell
305-899-9963  www.autoappraisalnetwork.com/miami 
Benefit Car Shows: Oscar Castro
305-467-8196 www.benefitcarshows.com
oscar@benefitcarshows.com
Gerry Car Show: Gerry Perez
786 344-4228
www.southdadecarshows.com
Magic Mustangs: Frank Alonso
305 551-6077  Fadatec@aol.com
Muscle Stangs of Miami: Ayanidys Martinez
305 321-0437
Jumpin’ Jack Productions: Jack Corssino
305-214-2277  www.jumpinjackproductions.com 
DB Entertainment Inc.: Dick Barten
954-563-4000  Bandsouth@bellsouth.net 
Cruisin South Florida: Scott the MusicMan 
scott@cuisinsouthflorida.com 
Ft Lauderdale Mustang Club: Mark Patterson
www.flmustangclub.com  
Cobra Joe Productions: Joe Bevelacqua 
jbevsr@msn.com 
VMCCA Sun Coast Chapter.  President David Bobbitt
305 661-1340 bobbitt@comcast.net 
Russ G Events: Russ Gagliano III
russ@russgevents.com

Newsletter Closing Date
TO ALL MEMBERS: Remember that this newsletter goes to 
press the 15th of each month. Our monthly News magazine 
has lots of useful information, including upcoming Car Shows 
and Cruise-ins, Club contact information and technical articles. 
From time to time information becomes outdated. If you see an 
error, please let us know.

Thunderbird News is the official newsletter of the Classic 
Thunderbird Club of South Florida. Our purpose is to inform 
our membership about, club meetings, club activities, Classic 
Car events and articles of interest to Ford Thunderbird owners.

Articles may be reproduced with the permission of the author.

The views and opinions expressed in Thunderbird News are 
those of the named author and do not necessarily reflect the 
opinions of the Editor, The Board of Directors of the Classic 
Thunderbird Club of South Florida or those of the membership.
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January, February and March – Will 
march along forward towards all 
the things planned for 2021.
Please, navigate to www.TbirdFl.com to review the Calendar!

Yes, there is one there on our web site.

Ed, thank you. As your new 
Editor, I am pleased to take on 
this challenge and attempt to fill 
your shoes – it will not be easy; 
however, with the support I have 
so graciously received from our 
dearest members – we will do a 
good job! And thank you my friend 
for your years of service to make 
this Newsletter the envy of all Car 
Clubs!

Ricardo Lara

Please be sure to support our advertisers, now more than ever 
they need our support. Buy On-Line and deliver right to your door! 
What could be easier!

Don’t forget to mention you saw their Ad in our magazine when 
purchasing Parts & Services for you Classic.

Thanks to ALL the Advertisers who support Thunderbird News!

Thunderbird News Winner of ITC 2019 
Newsletter Award

OLD CARS Weelky GOLDEN QUILL 
AWARD for a Car Club Newsletter. 
2016, 2017, 2018 & 2019

CTCI 2017 Newsletter Competition 
GOLD AWARD  for our October Rally 
2016  Edition.
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Hello fellow Club 
Members,
I am proud to announce 
that 2021 has started out 
as a more “ promising “ 
year for us as a club.

The much anticipated 
“300-mile rally” which is 
really about 110 miles 
this year, will take place on March 13th. It is a one-day Road 
Rally through the Redlands and the Homestead countryside.

This year, the Rally will take off from By Brothers, an outdoor 
tropical restaurant venue, with Tiki Huts and outdoor open 
area seating. Breakfast and dinner will be served there, and 
the Rally Awards will be given out as well at dinner. This year 
the rally will start at 8 am and end at 9 pm. Expect emails 
with more details from Oscar: our famous Event Coordinator, 
at an email near you.

I am honored to say that Ricardo Lara, a very valued and 
appreciated member of our club, has “spontaneously” and 
“unconsciously” volunteered himself to become the new 
“Editor in Chief” of our world famous and award-winning 
Thunderbird Newsletter. I know he has some big shoes to 
fill, but I hear he has big feet.

Ed, we all thank you sincerely for over six years of your 
excellent work as editor. I also thank Arlene, (Mrs. Raabe), 
for the hundreds of hours you have spent working on our 
Newsletter, when you could have been with your family. We 
thank you both.

Folks, our much-anticipated 2021 Open Car Show at West 
Miami’s Cooper Park, will finally take place on April 25th. 
First and foremost, I would like to thank Gail and Stuart for 
all that they do behind the scenes for our club. They helped 
plan the plotting and parking for this show, and Gail for 
continuing to be Madam Secretary while someone steps up 
and relieves her. We have a sold out show with 110 cars 
registered. It is a very nice park with rolling green grassy hills 
and a beautiful gazebo atop a hill. This will be an event as 
classy as a Concours D’ Elegance as some may say. There 
will also be baby Tbirds lined up, side by side all around the 
Gazebo. The music will be supplied by none other than the 
one and only Mr. D.J. Elvis with amazing music from all eras, 
such as Little Deuce coupe to Barbarito Diez, to the Beach 
Boys.

Friends, February was our second Club Meeting at La 

President’s Message   RICHARD MANSOJANUARY / FEBRUARY 2021

Tratoria Italian Restaurant. In January we had only 12 
members. in February we had an incredible 25 members 
dining at the meeting. The food was great as always, the 
customer service could not have been better. Gabe humble 
as ever, always personally coming out, and greeting us all 
and thanking us for the much-needed business we give 
him. As time goes by, our numbers are increasing at the 
meetings. I really appreciate the effort in coming to the 
meetings, considering that many of you live far away. It was 
very nice to see some of our members coming out again. I 
know everyone has their own time in mind as to when they 
should venture out into society again. Whenever that time is, 
we will welcome you all back with open arms.

In life there are some events, that can change your 
perspective on life, like a certain song you just can’t get out 
of your head or a famous quote such as J.F. K’s “…ask not 
what your country can do for you — ask what you can do for 
your country.”

Well at dinner at La Tratoria a very wise man uttered this 
quote which will go down in history.

“100 years ago, everyone had a horse and only the rich 
had a car; now, everyone has a car and only the rich 
have a horse – my how the stables have turned!” This 
very wise man is our own Mr. Oscar Castro, husband, 
father, grandpa, Event Coordinator and Philosopher.

On a personal note, my wife and I are very proud to say 
that our daughter Melanie and her Fiance have bought their 
first home. They will be doing some home improvements 
and moving in after their honeymoon. Melissa, our youngest, 
graduated from The University of Florida in December, 
and now has job offers from two of the country’s biggest 
advertising firms. We are very blessed and proud of our girls.

Folks I have been railroaded into believing that my first year 
as President was an inactive one. Ricardo came up with the 
“wonderful” idea of 2021 being technically my first year in 
office. If I am nominated, I will gladly accept. Thank you so 
much my friend.

Thank you all, Be well my friends.

Richard Manso

Club President 2020, 2021.



I encourage all New Club Members to join 
CTCI as soon as possible and Current 
Members to keep your CTCI membership 
up to date.

Felipe Cos founded our CTCI Chapter, 
#114 for South Florida in November 1998. 
Since then our club has hosted a CTCI 
International Convention in 2004 and 
grown to include 50 member families.

Look at the benefits of membership. For 
myself, I have saved a lot of time and 
money by visiting Gil’s Garage, hosted 
by Gil Baumgartner CTCI Authenticity 
Chairman and ‘Thunderbird Guru’ and the 
Early Bird Club magazine is full of great 
articles and Club stories! 

I have included the current CTCI 
membership application, which is available 
www.ctci.org in an editable .pdf format. 

CTCI Classic Thunderbird Club International Membership

CTCI Classic Thunderbird Club 
International Membership

CTCI Classic Thunderbird Club

Online Renew for 1 year 2018 for $37.50
or signup for 3 years at $105.00
(35.00 a year)

This Event has been Cancelled
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(925) 825-9550
parts@tbirdhq.com
Have you been to

our website lately?

JANUARY
H A P P Y  B I R T H D AY 2021

FEBRUARY
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My apologies, If I have missed 
your birthday it is because I 
do not have your information. 
Please contact me to update your 
records.

Madeleine Rumayor	 1
Rafael Rodriguez	 7
Bill Otis	 9
Silvia Rodriguez	 11
Robert Brice	 14
Luis Rumayor	 14
Rita Kissel	 18
Richard Crochet	 21
Yanila Fernandez	 24
Silvia Guzman	 27
Gladys Wilson	 28
Ricardo Lara-Aguilar 29
Alisa Chirdaris	 31

Mike McNeal	 3
Norma Pieiro	 4
Gail Corenblum	 7
Bob Obenland	 8
Jose Siut	 12
Victor Ulloa	 13
Joanne Richardi	 19
Barbara Trujillo	 20
Anita Werner	 26
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CLASSIC THUNDERBIRD CLUB OF SOUTH FLORIDA MEMBERSHIP  
Who are we?  

 
OUR MEMBERS DO NOT PAY TO ATTEND OUR SHOWS 

JOIN NOW AND COME TO THE JANUARY SHOW FREE! 
 

YOU CAN ALSO COME FREE OR AT A DISCOUNTED PRICE TO THE 
HOLIDAY PARTY, ANNUAL BRUNCH, ANNUAL DINNER, BBQ PARTY, AND ANY OF OUR MANY EVENTS, 

 
 

BUT WAIT... THERE IS STILL MORE! 
 

OUR MEMBERSHIP INCLUDES 
Free Bi-Monthly Newsletter 

Free Gratuities at our Monthly Dinner Meetings 
Several other activities Free or subsidized by the Club 

Access to the vast car-related knowledge base amongst our members 
And one more thing, all the Fun and Fellowship you can handle! 

 
 

PARTIAL LIST OF MEMBER ACTIVITIES 
MONTHLY MEMBERSHIP DINNER MEETINGS 

BI-MONTHLY "THUNDERBIRD NEWS" NEWSLETTER 
YEARLY BBQ 

HOLIDAY PARTY 
YEARLY SUNDAY BRUNCH 

ONE OR TWO OUT OF TOWN DRIVES YEARLY 
YEARLY EDITION OF THE FLORIDA 300 MILE RALLY 

EACH YEAR WE HOST OUR YEARLY OPEN CAR SHOW WITH OVER 200 CARS 
 

All you need to join the Club is a Love of the Thunderbird or Antique Cars 
No need to own a T-Bird or even an Antique Car to apply for membership! 

Go to www.TbirdFl.com to apply or renew  
We accept major credit cards, PayPal and checks 

We are a social group of dedicated individuals with interest in ownership and enjoyment of Ford Thunderbird cars 
and of all Antique Automobiles. We meet each month for dinner, car shows and activities with our membership from 
West Palm Beach to the Florida Keys. Our club is family oriented in its activities and sponsors a scholarship fund 
for McPherson College (The only accredited university in the United States with a major in Automobile Restoration). 
Our aim is to bring together owners and non-owners of the Thunderbird in a social activity to encourage and promote 
the admiration, care and maintenance of the "Classic Thunderbirds"; and Antique Cars in general. We hope to provide 
an outlet for people to discover the uniqueness of the features and styling of the Ford Thunderbirds and exchange 
knowledge with each other about them and other Antique Automobiles. 
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MARCH 10	 Monthly Club Meeting

MARCH 13	 300 Mile Rally

MARCH 15	 (Tentative) TBird Auction

APRIL 14	 Monthly Club Meeting

APRIL 25	 Annual Car Show

MAY 10	 NO Monthly Club Meeting

2021 CLUB CALENDAR

got it to drive a couple of times around the 
block, but it would knock and smoke, heat-
up and then just die...by the end of the 
first month, I had already spent $2,200 on 
tools and parts, and long evenings on the 
classic car blogs trying to figure out what 
is wrong with the Driven. The paint isn’t 
peeling off, but it is about to…will need a 
set of tires for the bald mismatched set 
that are on now…the gas tank is leaking, 
and the rust around the windshield leaks 
of cold rusty water on my ankles when I 
pump the brakes to try to stop!

I need a rebuild, and a new transmission 
so that I won’t have to push it to go in 
reverse, etc.

Oscar, the Car I can fix - eventually...the 
WIFE and family, that’s another story, and I will need 3 more 
bonuses to pay for all of this.

The Wife said she is OUT! Too much time in the garage, 
long evenings on the computer, my hands are all cut-up and 
fingernails are all black from dirty grease.

It’s either the Wife or the Car - What Should I Do?

OSCAR CASTRO

DEAR OSCAR:
Wife, or Car?
DEAR OSCAR: I was the happiest 

guy in the world! Happy wife, 
children, home - a wonderful family. 

I always wanted a ‘55 T-Bird. Recently, 
I was lucky enough to make a big 
sale and received a big commission in 
addition to hefty bonus for 35 years of 
hard sales work. I thought I would finally 
complete my happy life purchasing a 
life-long-dream of owning a 1955 Ford 
Thunderbird for pleasure driving and 
wrenching on the weekends.

I purchased the 55 on eBay. I was so 
happy! I WON the Bid! It took me over 6 
months to finally purchase the car with 
so many nights searching on the internet 
for this shining beauty with only 50 thousand miles on the 
odometer - what a STEAL for $30,000! Original paint too! It 
was described as a driver in original condition.

Well, it was a Driver - at some point; today, it is a just Driven! 
The odometer must have turned 2 or 3 times around. Yes, 
the engine is.

I started working on it immediately with a quick tune-up. I 

DEAR WIFE OR CAR: Hmnn…which one should you keep?

Please send photo and model year of the wife.
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INTERNET PAGE
Have you seen our internet page?  We have 
changed our address www.TBirdFL.com  
and we have a Facebook page too! Search 
Classic Thunderbird Club South Florida or

www.facebook.com/
ThunderbirdClubSouthFLorida

We encourage participation on our 
Facebook page. Send Posts about 
everything Thunderbird related and we will 
enjoy other “car stuff too. 

Like Museum Visits, Car shows and Cruise 
Ins you attend. And other stuff you think 
we T-Bird lovers would like. Just keep it as 
clean as your T-Bird on “Detail Day”! 
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Monthly Classic Car Show & Cruise-In                                                  
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(PLEASE CALL AND VERIFY DATES AND TIMES)



Upcoming Classic Car Events-Car Shows
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5 GREAT SOURCES FOR On-Line CAR SHOW INFORMATION

Benefitcarshows.com Flacarshows.com
	
   	
   	
  

Cobrajoeproductions.com

Cruisinsothflorida.com

Southdadecarshows.com

(PLEASE CALL AND VERIFY DATES AND TIMES)
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Visit our new 
illustrated web site!

classictbird.com

Serving the Thunderbird Hobby

Celebrating 50 Years

***************************1955-57 Thunderbird Parts & Restorations

CLASSIC AUTO 
SUPPLY CO.
800-374-0914

ANNUAL
RATES
for advertising
in the newsletter

Full page__ $675.00
1/2 page__ $375.00
1/4 page__ $250.00
Card Size_ $150.00 (Non members)
Card Size_ $95.00 (Members only)
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C L A S S I C  T H U N D E R B I R D  C L U B  O F  S O U T H  F L O R I D A

OUR DELIGHTFUL MONTHLY CLUB MEETINGS 
NOW, THE 2ND WEDNESDAY OF THE MONTH

LASSICC

SO AU IDTH ORFL
CLUB



CLASSIC THUNDERBIRD CLUB OF SOUTH FLORIDA
ANNUAL OPEN CAR SHOW - APRIL 25, 2021

THIS SHOW IS SOLD-OUT PARTICIPATE - PLEASE EVERYONE COME AND ENJOY
AND SUPPORT THE COMPETITORS

ALL YOU NEED TO JOIN THE CLUB IS A LOVE 
OF THE THUNDERBIRD OR ANTIQUE CARS YOU 
DO NOT NEED TO OWN A T-BIRD OR EVEN AN 
ANTIQUE CAR TO APPLY FOR MEMBERSHIP 
VISIT OUR CLUB WEBSITE AT
www.TbirdFl.com
FOR MORE INFORMATION

Top 10 Valentine’s Countdown
10	 I Don’t Want to Miss A Thing	 Aerosmith
9	 Because You Loved Me	 Celine Dion
8	 I Will Always Love You	 Whitney Houston
7	 I’ll Make Love to You	 Boyz II Men

NO ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES
NO PETS

NO TENTS
MUST BE PRESENT TO RECEIVE DOOR PRIZES

THIS EVENT IS ACCESSIBLE TO DISABLED PERSONS

NO INDIVIDUAL MUSIC FROM CARS OR OTHER SOURCES
SHOW DJ MUSIC ONLY

AWARDS WILL BE BY DIRECT VOTE OF REGISTERED CAR OWNERS
CAR OWNERS CANNOT VOTE FOR THEMSELVES

MUST BE PRESENT TO RECEIVE TROPHIES

BEST OF SHOW TROPHY
Awarded by the Mayor of West Miami

SPECIAL TROPHIES
Best Club Representation
Furthest Distance Driven 

THREE TROPHIES PER CLASS
Best of Class
Second Place
Third Place

6	 By Your Side	 Sade
5	 For Your Precious Love	 Jerry Butler
4	 When A Man Loves A Woman	 Percy Sledge
3	 Unchained Melody	 Righteous Brothers
2	 Can’t Help Falling in Love	 Elvis Presley
1	 Hold Me - Thrill Me - Kiss Me	 Mel Carter
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https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JkK8g6FMEXE
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=O3XGynvy_V4
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3JWTaaS7LdU
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NNaPeeF7S1k
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=C8QJmI_V3j4
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kFYqz1yv0WM
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EYb84BDMbi0
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IYj2hex99gY
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vGJTaP6anOU
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uKturN4Beyg
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Our Thunderbird story begins with a search for Edsel “Dog Dish” 
hubcaps in Hershey PA, 2011. I was looking for original hubcaps 
for our 1959 Edsel and thought that a trip to the AACA Hershey 
October Meet would be just the place to find what I needed. I 
have waited a long time to go there and since our daughter, Ash-
ley and son-in-law, Thomas, were living in Baltimore we thought 
a nice family weekend up to the show would be fun. I dragged 
Thomas around the Swap Meet lots for 8 hours in the blazing sun 
(it didn’t rain that year) looking for those stupid hubcaps. Finally, 
we met a great Edsel guy named Henry Klinger, but some Scan-
dinavians had just wiped him out of all his hubcaps, among other 
rare Edsel parts! He was a great connection and since then we 
have had many satisfactory parts transactions.

The Car Corral at Hershey is famous for its’ vast selection of 
divergent Classic cars for sale. The next day with my wife 
Arlene and Ashley along we strolled up and down the Corral, 
which as you know can take hours. Suddenly we came upon 3 
Thunderbirds. Now Arlene, my wife, and I have discussed owning 
a Thunderbird for a while. It is for us, “the ultimate classic car”. Of 
course, it had to be “that turquoise-teal color” which we all know 
is really blue, THUNDERBIRD BLUE! Well, one of the three cars 
is a 55 (my favorite Early Bird) and it IS Thunderbird Blue. We 
look it over, think it’s really nice and say to ourselves “one day, 
that’s the kind of T-Bird we’ll get”, then keep on walking!

That night we talk some more about THAT Thunderbird. It 
has what we want, and it’s represented by Marvin Hill, of Hills 
Automotive one of the most respected Thunderbird restorers in 
the USA, so no worries about the build quality. And then there 
is that C.D. we have that’s not doing anything for us in the bank!

Thomas and I get up early the next day and go back right to the 
Corral and it’s NOT THERE.
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The other 2 cars are, but 
not “our Bird”! So, I call the 
girls and tell them “too bad 
I guess it got sold” and to 
relax and come over in a 
little while, “Thomas and I 
are going to look around at 
the Vendors for some Die 
Cast cars”. 

Two hours later they show up and we walk the Corral to see if 
anything new has showed up. As we approach the Hills cars, 
there it is, “Our TBird”! So, we go over and start asking questions. 
When was it restored? How many miles on the engine rebuild? 
etc. etc. I go for a test ride with Marvin Hill’s son and I am 
impressed. Starts right up, shifts strong, moves out like a ‘Bat out 
of Hell” It’s “all good”. When we get back I tell Arlene if we are 
going to do it, this really is “the one”, so we meet Marvin and work 
out a deal, BUT we are in PA and we live in FLA! (Transportation 
is costly and if I can get it thrown in, I’ll close). Marvin brings over 
his partner Jim and tells us he has a home in Daytona would we 
be interested in picking it up there. YES, we have a deal!

Now we are all family and 
Jim says “Hell, I’ll bring 
it right to your home in Ft 
Lauderdale”!

About a week later Jim 
arrives in his “football field 
long” enclosed car carrier 
with our new Thunderbird 
inside.

We are the 3rd owners, the first being Betty and Gary Sheppard 
of Parkersburg, West Virginia and the second Mr. James Bishoff 
of Belpre Ohio, for whom Hills Automotive restored the car. Being 
a low-mileage car, the restoration was performed without the 
need to remove the body from the frame. Born on July 26th , 
1955, at the Dearborn MI. factory as a P-Code 292cu.in V8 with 
automatic “air cooled” transmission, power steering and power 
brakes, we are still in the process of researching an original bill 
of sale, but have had no luck so far, since most of those records 
for the 55 T-Birds are lost. The CTCI archives do not have the 
build sheet or Bill of Sale.

We joined the CTCI and Classic Thunderbird Club of South Florida 
right away. We were welcomed enthusiastically to our local club 
by the founder, Felipe Cos, whose Thunderbird experience went 
back to pre-Castro Cuba where he had the reputation for the 
“Fastest Thunderbird on the Island”. He was always ready to help 
a club member with any Thunderbird issue that came up and was 
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still restoring cars at his home at 78 years old! He even published 
a book answering the most common Thunderbird repair issues 
called Thunderpedia. Sadly, Felipe has now passed, but his 
Legend lives on.

We also became members of The AACA South Florida region 
and have had the honor of our car to be chosen for the Havana 
Nights Memory Lane Exhibit in 2012. We attend many AACA 
sponsored Events and have made some great friends in the 
Club. One of our favorite Events is Art Deco Weekend in the 
South Beach district of Miami. Classic cars are lined up along the 
beach among the Deco Hotels, Restaurants and Artists booths 
making for a spectacular showing of Classic Cars.

I have a lot of fun maintaining our Thunderbird in top running 
condition. We forget how much routine maintenance the older 
cars required, which includes a minimum of a weekly drive for 
at least 30 minutes to keep the “juices” flowing. It’s a tough job, 
but somebody needs to do it! Since owning it I have made over 
50 small improvements to make it ready for an AACA regional 
judging, including replacing the tires with original bias-ply wide 
white walls, like the kind it left the factory wearing, new carpeting 
and dozens of adjustments and tweaks. In 2016 we attended The 
AACA Winter Regional and won a First Junior Award.

Among other awards, our Thunderbird has won a Blue Ribbon 
for Best in Class at the Boca Raton Concours de Elegance, 2012 
and 2016, The AACA South Florida Region Miracle Mile Best 
of Class, 2014 and The Dave Siegel Memorial Award for Best 
of Show, 2014. Dave was a well-respected former Thunderbird 
owner, Thunderbird Club President and AACA member, who is 
memorialized each year with a show in his name.

With awards for originality behind us we decided adding air 
conditioning was a necessity for driving in Florida. That of course 
meant the “originality” goes out the window. This installation was 
not without its complications. The generator is replaced by an 
alternator to produce a lot more than the stock 30 Amps. Added 
was an electric fan and a new radiator with greater cooling 
capacity as well as a baffle for the water pump for efficiency.

The first installation was not satisfactory, and within a few months 
was falling apart, so I had Paul from Prime Tune give it a complete 
work over. We changed the alternator for one that could produce 
120amps and new brackets for the AC compressor, which was a 
big improvement. Now we don’t suffer on a midsummer day if we 
want to take a drive. We kept all the original components in case 
the next owner wants to put it back to “Original” condition.

We are truly fortunate to be members of Classic Thunderbird Club 
of South Florida. We especially love the Rallye Events, which 
was Felipe Cos’ passion. His mantra was “don’t just look at your 
classic, drive it” Every year there is a Rallye in his name thanks 
to the efforts of Oscar Castro and Elvis Patron. Over the years 
and have seen the Club grow from 24 to over 87 members! Now 
over 20 years old we see a long future for the Club as it embraces 
members who own, not only the Early Birds, but Thunderbirds of 
all iterations and other Collectible Cars and Trucks as well.

Thank you for allowing me to tell our story,

Ed Raabe




